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What is Treatment for a Mental Disorder and How do we Know What is Likely to 
Work?
For a young person receiving mental health care, school life can be a challenge.  Having teachers who 
understand best evidence-based treatments for mental disorders can be a big help.  This knowledge is also 
useful for teachers and their family members, as about 1/6 will themselves receive treatment for a mental 
illness. This module provides you with best available evidence-based information on what treatments are, how 
they work and how they may impact those who receive them.

Learning objectives
Upon completion of this section, you will be able to:
 ● Understand the purpose of treatment(s)
 ● Describe some of the commonly used treatments available to students who have a mental illness
 ● Understand how evidence is used to determine the impact of treatments

Overview
Once the parents and student have accepted the referral for treatment request (more on this in the module 
“Seeking Help and Providing Support”), it can be helpful for you as a classroom teacher to understand what a 
treatment is, what kinds of treatments are usually provided and how you can be involved as part of a 
comprehensive treatment strategy for your student.

The following questions will be considered:
 ● What treatments are available?
 ● How is a decision about treatment made?
 ● How will treatment likely affect the student?
 ● How can you tell if a treatment is working for your student?
 ● What does recovery look like?
 ● How can you help?

Through this process, the classroom teacher continues to play an important role in supporting and participating 
in the treatment and recovery plan. 

Treatment for a student with a mental illness: What do you need to know? What 
does a health care provider mean when they use the word “treatment”?

The word treatment describes what a health care provider will do to help your student.
There are many different types of treatments, but all of them share a number of common elements. Each 
treatment:

 1. is provided with the purpose of helping a person decrease their symptoms and improve how they are   
  functioning
 2. impact and change the functioning of the brain
 3. should be based on best available evidence for effectiveness, tolerability and safety
 4. is provided by a health professional who has the training and competencies to apply and evaluate   
  the treatment

Treatments are provided because they can change the course of the illness. They have a greater probability of 
decreasing the negative impacts of an illness compared to what would happen if the treatment 
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was not provided. With chronic illnesses (such as Heart Disease, Diabetes and mental disorders), treatments 
are not designed to “cure,” but to manage the disease. Treatments help us better live with the disease we 
have. Not all mental illnesses are the same, nor do they all require the same type or types of treatments. Some 
treatments are designed to address a mental illness in general (for example: a medicine or psychotherapy for 
Depression) and some are designed to address specific symptoms that are part of one or more illnesses (for 
example: a medicine or psychotherapy for anger outbursts in a person who has ADHD). Some treatments are 
highly specific (that means that they are usually used primarily in one condition (e.g., psychostimulant 
medications for the treatment of ADHD), whereas others demonstrate positive impacts in many different 
conditions (e.g., CBT in Depression and Anxiety Disorders or SSRI medications in Depression and Anxiety 
Disorders).

Not all treatments work the same for all people. Just as different mental illnesses arise in different people due 
to different genetic and environmental factors that affect their development, the impact of any specific 
treatment on an individual is also influenced by different genetic and environmental factors. 

Not all people with the same mental illnesses will require the same treatments. For example, if a person has 
mild Depression, often CBT alone can provide the anticipated results. However, if the Depression is more 
severe, medication will likely be required in addition to CBT, and additional interventions such as modification 
of academic activities will be needed. If the Depression is very severe and the usual treatments have not 
proven to be effective, admission to a hospital for other kinds of treatment may be needed.

Depending on the type and severity of mental illness, different types of treatments may be applied. Each of 
these treatments should be based on the best available scientific evidence and individualized to the person’s 
needs in support of their goals. Remember, treatments should be provided to people who have a mental 
illness, not provided to mental illnesses. That is why there may be different treatments being used for different 
people who have the same mental illness.

Just as there is stigma against people who have a mental illness, so too is there stigma against treatments for 
mental illness. For example, you may hear: 
 ● “if just talking to someone makes you better, it’s not a real illness”
 ● “medications should not be used”
 ● “it’s OK to use medicines to treat a physical illness such as Diabetes but not a mental illness such as   
  Depression”
 ● “all you need is love and acceptance, not treatment”
 ● “it costs too much to treat mental illnesses”
 ● “treatments for mental illnesses are less effective than treatments for any other type of illness”
 ● “all you need to do is eat healthy and exercise to recover from a mental illness”

Just as we need to address stigma against mental illnesses, it is necessary to address the stigma against the 
treatments for mental illnesses.

The kinds of treatments that are available and used by health providers will change over time, because of new 
knowledge, scientific research and availability in the health system. Existing treatments can be improved, new 
treatments previously not available become available and treatments that are less effective or have more 
negative side effects become less applied. 

Activity 5.1: Write down what you think the purpose(s) of a treatment for a mental disorder is/are. Then read 
the section that follows. After you finish, return to what you have written and revise your answers. 

What are treatments supposed to do?
The goal of treatment is to improve your student’s symptoms, their ability to function in all aspects of their lives 
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(at home, at school, with others, etc.), and stop the mental illness from coming back. Most treatments do not 
work immediately; they usually take some time to be effective and improvements are usually gradual. For 
example: CBT for Depression may take 12 weeks or longer to demonstrate its most effective impact. Many 
people find that the process of treatment is like a series of peaks and valleys. Some days may be better than 
others. However, over time treatment should help your student have more good days than bad, and help them 
cope more easily with the bad days. As treatment progresses, you may find that your student’s emotions are 
more stable, that they are more social and more able to complete work at school and that they are now more 
able to reach their goals. 

For more on what treatments are supposed to do, see the Deeper Dive section of this module. 

Why is it that some students will start treatment right away, yet others wait 
before starting treatment?
There are many different factors that interact to determine if a person will engage with or begin a treatment. In 
some cases, the person may not think they need treatment, in spite of the recommendations from family, 
friends and expert health care providers. The reasons for this are many but may include: 

 ● stigma against the treatment
 ● the impact of the illness on cognition and decision making capacity
 ● lack of knowledge about the illness and its treatment
 ● belief systems of the person, the family or their community

In some cases, the person needs time to review their treatment options and decide on what treatment(s) they 
would like to try first. In some cases, the diagnosis is not clear and further assessments are needed (e.g., a 
second opinion, blood tests, neuropsychological testing, etc.), which take time to organize and apply. In other 
cases, the treatment that the person wants or needs is not immediately available and they have to be put on a 
waitlist. The types of treatments available may also vary from place to place. For example, hospital-based care 
cannot be accessed in every community.

One important myth to address is that treatments are not effective unless the person who is receiving that 
treatment wants to get better (often referred to as “wants to change”). This concept is a historical hold-over 
from the days of psychoanalytic therapies and stigmatizes people who have a mental illness. It makes it their 
fault if they do not respond to a treatment. This is not the case. People do not fail treatments, treatments fail 
people.

How does a health care provider know if a treatment is going to be beneficial for 
my student?
To figure out which treatments are most likely to help your student, properly trained health care providers 
consider the available scientific research, their own knowledge/experience and the wishes of the youth and 
family. They use all of these factors to identify treatment options and suggest specific treatments over others. 
Health care providers look for evidence that suggests a treatment would likely be beneficial and that the 
benefits are not outweighed by harms. They also use specific criteria to determine which treatments are best 
suited for your student’s needs. These criteria have been developed from the results of scientific research 
studies. 

For more, check out Deeper Dive: Understanding Categories of Treatment. 

Medications



69

Medications are substances that, in the case of treating mental illness, are taken with the purpose of improving 
brain functioning. Not every youth who has a mental illness will require medication to treat it. The decision to 
use medication depends on the scientific research about the best treatments for the condition and the wishes 
and comfort of the patient, family and provider. However, medications are often necessary for holistic treatment 
of someone with a mental illness. Medications should rarely, if ever, be provided without concurrent provision 
of psychotherapy or psycho-social supports. A useful way to think about this issue is to consider that based on 
the scientific evidence available, medications can be a necessary, but not sufficient treatment for young people 
who have a mental illness. Research on medications usually involves the use of placebo to take account of the 
placebo effect. 

What is the purpose of using medication?
Medications are chemical messengers that help the brain reset its chemical processes. This reset helps the 
brain improve its functioning and should lead to decreases in the signs and symptoms of the illness and to 
improved functioning for the individual with the illness. This reset may also help decrease the likelihood that the 
illness will come back once a person is in remission. 

In addition to the type of medicine that is used, the dose of the medicine is also important. For each illness a 
“total daily dose” has been determined through extensive research. This is the dose at which most people will 
receive the most benefit. However, some people may receive maximal benefit at daily amounts below that 
dose and some may need larger doses to obtain the maximal benefit. 

Because medications act on many different parts of the brain, they may have both positive effects (called 
therapeutic effects) and negative effects (called side effects). For example, while a medicine may help the 
brain reset its control of mood, and thus improve Depression, the same medicine may also lead to unwanted 
effects such as headaches or weight gain. The use of any medication balances the relationship between 
positive therapeutic effects and negative side effects. Given that people have different genetic and 
environmental influences, different medications may impact them to different extents, even if both medications 
have been found to be helpful for treating their illness. 

For more information on medication treatment, check out the Deeper Dive section of this module. 

How will medications affect my student in school?
Some medications may have negative impacts on school performance such as sleepiness, agitation, cognitive 
“dulling” (i.e., making it hard for the student to think and concentrate). Other medications may have positive 
impacts on school performance, either by directly improving focus and concentration (like in someone with 
ADHD) or by improving the disorder and reducing the distraction from schoolwork (like in someone with 
Depression or Schizophrenia). How the medication will affect your student depends on the student, the type of 
mental illness and the specific medication that they are taking.

Psychotherapy
Are there effective treatments for people who have mental illness other than medications?

Yes. There are numerous psychosocial therapies (psychotherapy) that have been found to be effective on their 
own and in combination with medications to help people that have many different mental illnesses. 
Psychotherapy, also called talk therapy, helps people with mental illness problem-solve, learn and use healthy 
coping strategies and adaptively change their negative and harmful thoughts, emotions and behaviours. 
Similar to medications, psychotherapy works by changing the way brain chemistry works to modify different 
brain functions. 
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What is psychotherapy?

Effective psychotherapy or talk therapy is a combination of therapeutic technique, the personality and skills of 
the therapist and the patient’s belief in the process and the provider (the placebo effect). Most psychotherapies 
require active participation by the patient and (just as different people respond differently to the same 
medicine), different people also respond differently to the same psychotherapy. 

Psychological treatments can have side effects, just as medications can have side effects. Usually, 
psychological treatments provided in isolation are for mild forms of certain mental illnesses, like Anxiety 
Disorders and Depression. For more severe types of illness or more severe forms of these illnesses, 
psychotherapies are combined with medications to obtain better outcomes. Unlike medications, 
psychotherapies do not require repeat prescriptions once mastered, although increasing evidence suggests 
that regular “booster” treatments may have additional long-term benefit. Also unlike medicines, there is no 
“purity” with psychotherapy. That means that no two psychotherapists doing the same kind of psychotherapy 
will do it the same way with the same person. Making it extremely important to ensure that the therapist is 
skilled and the patient feels comfortable with the therapist. 

There are many different types of psychotherapies. Most have not been properly evaluated to determine if they 
are safe or effective. Some, such as Cognitive Behavioural Therapy (CBT) and Interpersonal Therapy (IPT), 
have. It is very important that there is good evidence for the safety and effectiveness of any psychotherapy 
your student is offered. As outlined above, there are well-established scientific and professional processes for 
determining which types of psychotherapy can be considered standard treatments. 

Activity 5.2: Use this list to check out some available types of psychotherapy: https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/
List_of_psychotherapies. Were any therapies on that list new to you? Why do you think there are so many 
different therapies?

Activity 5.3: Now check out the psychotherapies listed below. For each one try to determine the following (you 
may want to read the section “Understanding Evidence” found below before you do this activity):

 a) Is there good evidence that this is safe?
 b) Is there good evidence that this is effective?
 c) Is there good evidence that paying for this makes sense?

Type of Psychotherapy Your Evaluation Responses

Attack Therapy

Bioenergetic Analysis

Daseinanalysis

Holotropic Breathwork

Nude Psychotherapy
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Question: Did what you read about each therapy provide you with enough valid scientific evidence to properly 
inform you? Why or why not? 

Some teenagers who have a mental illness benefit from a combination of different evidence-based 
psychotherapeutic interventions. For others, a combination of medication and psychotherapy may be most 
effective. Psychotherapies often take time, effort and patience. Choosing the “best” treatment is based on 
personal preference, the interventions available and the scientific evidence to support their safety and 
effectiveness. 

For more information about evidence-based psychotherapy, check out the Deeper Dive section of this module. 

Treatment plans
Is psychotherapy or medication better for students?

Although this is a common question, it’s an example of not clearly understanding how evidence is used to 
determine which treatment is best for each individual. As a general principle for all mental illnesses, both 
medication and an evidence-based psychotherapy should be considered. For many common mental illnesses 
such as Depression and Anxiety Disorders, particularly if they are mild in intensity, an evidence-based 
psychotherapy alone may be all that is needed. For more severe versions of these disorders, or for other 
disorders (such as Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder, Schizophrenia and Bipolar Disorder), psychotherapy is 
provided alongside medications. In every treatment situation, it is the scientific evidence, the patient’s 
preference, the provider’s prescription and the cost and availability of the treatment that determines what is 
chosen.

Another student in my school/class has a similar mental illness, does this mean they will have the 
same treatment?

Not necessarily. As we have previously discussed, treatments are specific to the individual. It is the PERSON 
who has a mental illness that is provided treatment. Your students may have different illnesses, and even if 
they have similar illnesses they may have different challenges and experience different outcomes. Remember, 
they are all different people with different families and school lives. Each person’s illness is shaped by their 
unique genetic makeup and experiences. All people have their own strengths, challenges and needs. That is 
why all treatments need to be tailored to the specific individual. 

During treatment
What should I expect when my student starts their treatment?

When a student in your classroom first starts their treatment, you should not expect to see an immediate 
change. Treatment can be difficult; it requires time and is not a “quick fix.” Your student is learning new skills 
and new ways of thinking and looking at the world. Often, the way they currently think, feel and behave has 
developed over many years. As such, it will take more than a few weeks to change. That being said, there are 
some medication treatments, such as psychostimulants for ADHD, where the therapeutic impact may be seen 
almost immediately.

As your student progresses through treatment, it is important to link with their treatment team to find out how 
you can help in the classroom. Your student may require academic accommodations. Consult with your school 
administration if you’re uncertain of your school’s protocol for linking to health care providers. It is important to 
know that making academic accommodations isn’t playing favourites or treating that student differently than 
other students; it’s about giving that student the resources they need to successfully get through their 
treatment. However, try to make sure that the accommodations are designed to help, not harm. For example, 
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those that encourage avoidance can interfere with developing adaptive skills. 

How does the school receive information about a student with a mental illness, updates on the 
student’s progress, etc?

Most schools have different policies, regulations and procedures, which makes it difficult to give a specific 
response to this question. Included below is a general overview, but check with your school principal and/or 
guidance counselor for your school’s specific policies.

Generally, your school receives information either from the student, from the student’s parents or directly from 
the student’s health care provider. In some cases, consent for sharing confidential health information will be 
made by your student alone. In other cases, your student’s parents (or legal guardians) are the people who 
decide who can receive information and how the information will be sent out. Not all young people or parents 
will feel comfortable sharing that information with the school, especially if they’re worried about stigma. Some 
parents will give permission to have their child’s health care provider update the school directly with 
information, and sometimes you may be able to work directly with the health care provider to develop
appropriate accommodations for your student. Usually, consent forms signed by the student alone or together 
with a parent (or legal guardian) are used to fulfill legal requirements for the sharing of confidential health 
information.

If the Mental Health Assessment was requested by the school and performed by a psychologist working for the 
school board, the school will often have a copy of the assessment results. However, if a Mental Health 
Assessment was facilitated through the parents or by the youth directly with a psychologist or psychiatrist in a 
hospital or private practice, it is the youth’s or the parent/guardian’s decision to share that information. 
Sometimes information about a student is not shared directly between the parent/health care provider and the 
student’s teacher but rather between the parent/health care provider and the school principal, guidance 
counselor or learning resource teacher. In order to determine what the process is at your school, ask your 
school principal or guidance counselor.

Why do some parents share information while others leave teachers out of the loop?

Some parents may be more involved in your classroom than others, but that doesn’t mean that less involved 
parents are less concerned with the wellbeing of their child. Your students’ parents may work multiple jobs, be 
single parents, travel a lot for work or have to care for other children. Even if parents aren’t reaching out to you, 
do your best to keep the lines of communication open. 

Additionally, how, when and what information is shared is impacted by the stigma that surrounds mental illness. 
If a student in your class broke his or her ankle, sharing that information would happen quickly and easily. 
Although the process should be the same for a student with a mental illness, many times it is not. Stigma is 
best reduced with better mental health literacy.

What will my student be like during treatment?*

Some students will feel relief at being able to talk to a supportive third party, such as a teacher. Other students 
may feel vulnerable and want to avoid third-party discussions. All students react differently to treatment and 
there is no one-size-fits-all. Take the time to get to know your student and learn what they think and feel about 
you being involved.

Make sure that your guidance counselor and principal know that you want to be updated on your student’s 
progress. Some schools require the guidance counselor to be the one to converse with the parents of a 
student. If this is consistent with the policies of your school, focus on how you can be a part of those meetings 
and/or how you can have your questions answered (e.g., giving the guidance counselor a list of your questions 
or ideas).
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How can I help my student get the most out of their treatment?

 ● When appropriate, provide your student with up-to-date, best-in-class resources about their illness and   
  its treatments. Check http://teenmentalhealth.org/ for accurate evidence-based information.
 ● Be part of the treatment team. Provide input on how your student is doing and discuss what kinds of   
  interventions you may be able to put into place that would be helpful to promote recovery. For example,  
  if a student in your class was diagnosed with insulin-dependent Diabetes or a peanut allergy, you would  
  likely be informed. Your student would probably have permission to leave class and inject themselves   
  with insulin in a private place if they needed it, and this would be a reasonable expectation. It is unlikely  
  that a student would be required to stay in class to give themselves the injection in front of their fellow   
  students. A student with a mental illness may require self-help strategies just like a student with 
  diabetes does. Perhaps your student may need to leave class to collect themselves. Perhaps they   
  would benefit from having a box on the corner of their desk where feelings can be written down instead   
  of being held onto. Perhaps you pick your student’s groups in class so no one is left out. If the first   
  strategy you try doesn’t work, try another – not every intervention will work the same for every student.
  For more on this check out: Deeper Dive: more on understanding treatment.
 ● Try not to nag your student if you think they are not putting in a full effort at school. Maybe their greatest  
  accomplishment that day was walking in the front doors of the school – every day is different.    
  Recognize your student’s successes, however small they are, without patronizing them. At the same   
  time, just because a student may be living with a mental illness does not mean that they are unable to   
  work or play at the same pace as others. Keep the Diabetes example in mind. Just because a person   
  has insulin-dependent diabetes does not mean that they can’t climb a mountain! But make sure that   
  you do not over-accommodate, as that can get in the way of your student developing the skills they   
  need. For example, at some point a student needs to learn how to inject their own insulin. 
 ● Don’t hesitate to ask your school guidance counselor if they have any ideas about what you could do in   
  your classroom to help, or if there are any extra resources you could use.
 ● Make sure not to single out your student or make it obvious to others that your student has a mental   
  illness or mental health problem. It’s your student’s decision whether or not to tell their peers about 
  their mental illness.
 ● Remember, while it is important for you as a teacher to know about treatments, it is not your role or   
  competency to advise on what treatment should be used. 

How can I tell if a treatment is working for my student?

The right treatment for your student is one that your student and their family have chosen based on best 
available evidence, that has been tailored to their individual needs and works for them. Many people need to 
try several different types of treatments (both medications and psychotherapies) before the right treatment or 
combination of treatments is found. Given that you spend so much time with your students, your observations 
can be very helpful to their health care providers in determining if a treatment is working or not. 

Look for visible changes in your student, such as:

 ● A decrease in symptoms
 ● An increase in positive productive activity
 ● An increase in involvement in class activities
 ● An increase in your student’s ability to talk about their problems/concerns (especially if your student is   
  seeing a health care provider for psychotherapy)
 ● Improved grades
 ● An increase in social activity
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Treatment for young people who have a mental illness may require the involvement of a treatment team. 
Traditionally that has been thought to be only made up of health providers such as doctors and nurses/ 
psychologists. Increasingly (especially if the student has a severe mental illness or is receiving complex 
treatments) the composition of the treatment team has widened to include all health and human services 
providers that are interacting with the student. This should also include key school personnel such as 
counselors, administrators and classroom teachers. The role of each of these individuals will differ from student 
to student but overall it is important for classroom teachers to be part of the treatment monitoring and treatment 
support team.
How long will it be before I see improvements in my student?

That depends on many factors, including: the type of mental illness, the severity of the illness, the types of 
treatment(s) being applied and your student’s response to the treatments. Every person is different and how 
well and quickly treatment will work may vary. Remember that signs and symptoms may show improvement 
before functioning improves and that not all signs and symptoms will show the same improvement trajectory 
(for example: irritability may become better quickly while concentration problems may take longer to resolve). 
Because of the great variability in expected treatment responses there is no single time that can be given as an
“average.” That is why it is so important for the classroom teacher to be part of the treatment monitoring team. 
You will learn what the expected treatment response timelines are and you will be able to provide essential 
information to the health care providers as to what treatment goals are, or are not being met and when.

Remember that a person can have a mental illness, mental distress and a mental health problem at the same 
time. Just because your student has a mental illness (e.g., Depression) and is having a hard time this week, 
does not mean their difficulties are due to the illness. Maybe something has happened in their life (e.g., 
financial stress at home) that is causing problems. Don’t jump to conclusions – take the time to find out.

Also, remember that the process of improvement is not a straight line. There are many bumps in the road to 
getting well. 

Understanding evidence
Overview

Evidence is usually understood as proof that supports a claim or belief. In the clinical domain, evidence 
addresses the effectiveness, tolerability, safety and cost-effectiveness of interventions applied in the context of 
an illness to help a person get well and stay well. In the public health domain, evidence is the effectiveness, 
cost-effectiveness and safety of interventions that will create changes to the health of the population. Examples 
of interventions include, but are not limited to: educational programs, health promotion campaigns, health 
policies, environmental modifications (e.g., changing a classroom layout), medical interventions and 
psychological interventions.

In order to determine whether an intervention has sufficient evidence to be used, we look to the scientific 
literature, which includes peer-reviewed journals, books and government/institution-commissioned reports. As 
an educator, it is important for you to understand how to critically evaluate programs that are proposed for use 
in your school or your classroom. 

For more information on evaluating quality of research studies, check out Deeper Dive: How do we evaluate 
the quality of a research study? 

Similarly, understanding how we know certain interventions are likely to be effective can help you work more 
effectively with students undergoing those interventions. In this next section, we will review the key 
components that should be considered when determining if a program or intervention has sufficient evidence to 
be used.
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The hierarchy of evidence

Evidence is hierarchical. Not all research studies are created equal (see Figure 5.3). Certain research studies 
are more prone to bias than others. That means that with some research studies, there is a chance that 
Intervention A appears effective for Problem A not because it works, but because something about the study or 
program made it look like it was working. Consequently, the results of studies that are more scientifically 
rigorous (and thus, at the top of the hierarchy) are more credible than the results of studies further down the 
hierarchy because they are less likely to report misleading or incorrect findings.

Fig. 5.3    Evidence Hierarchy 

Correlation versus causation

A key difference to understand when critically evaluating research is between correlation and causation. 
Correlation means that two things are linked/connected/have a relationship. Correlation can only tell us that 
two things are linked – it cannot tell us which one thing caused the other to occur. For example, a study might 
find that having Depression is correlated with having fewer friends. This is a correlation so we only know that 
these two things are connected (that people who are Depressed are likely to have fewer friends than people 
who are not Depressed). It’s possible that having fewer friends can increase risk for Depression – but it’s also 
possible that having Depression can lead to fewer friends. 

Causation on the other hand, is something that happens as a result of something else happening. There is an 
order – we know that A came before B and it led to (or caused) B to happen. For example, a study might find 
that getting hit really hard in the head leads to a traumatic brain injury. We know that A (getting hit in the head) 
happened before B (brain injury). Many studies are not able to determine causation; they can only tell if two 
things are correlated. Only very well-designed research studies can determine causation – what came first and 
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what led the second factor to happen. Be critical of studies that claim one thing caused another – make sure 
the research supports their statements.

Evidence-based medicine

Evidence-Based Medicine (EBM) refers to treatments or interventions that are developed using the best 
evidence available from research input from experienced providers, that abide by the wishes of patients (or 
students/families) and that are individualized to each person. The intention of EBM is to move away from 
popular ‘recipes’ for treatment (e.g., “This is what we’ve always done to treat Depression” regardless of the 
individual case, personal beliefs and quality of new research) and create an individual treatment plan for each 
person that is comprised of three distinct things:

 1. The scientific evidence for or against an intervention or interventions 
 2. The expertise of the provider
 3. The patient/student’s choice

For more information check out Deeper Dive: other key terms 

EBM is the gold standard for intervention decision-making because it requires the provider to use the best 
available evidence and to invite the patient into the decision-making process. It also requires the patient to be 
informed and involved in the process. For more on Evidence-Based Medicine, check out the information on the 
website: http:www.teenmentalhealth.org/ 

Evidence-based mental health promotion

Mental Health Promotion refers to the process by which we strengthen and enhance factors that contribute to 
good mental health. A key component of mental health promotion is its focus on strengths, rather than 
weaknesses. But not all programs marketed as mental health promotion are effective or beneficial. A celebrity 
endorsement or the fact that the program “sounds good” is not enough to justify its use. Further, the statement 
that strengthening protective factors will lead to better mental health should not be an assumption but should 
be based on good evidence that this indeed happens. To recommend the use of specific mental health 
promotion programs, the quality of evidence supporting the program must be considered and critically 
evaluated. Additionally, whether the program can be implemented as it was designed in its full and complete 
form is also a necessary consideration. This is called “fidelity”.

Although every mental health promotion program should be examined independently for quality of evidence, 
there are a few common features found in programs that are more effective:

 ● Teaching positive mental health skills (this means coping skills, not positive emotions)
 ● Striking a balance between approaches that target high-risk individuals and those that target all    
  students
 ● Starting young and continuing throughout schooling
 ● Long-term programs that are embedded throughout the school system
 ● Linking mental health interventions with academic learning
 ● Teacher education
 ● Working with and educating parents and the community

There is an international organization dedicated to trying to improve the quality of research. It’s called the 
Cochrane Collaboration. Read more information about what it does and how to access its work. 

Celebrity Endorsements 
It is likely that celebrity endorsements of a particular product or program are inversely correlated to the 
scientific evidence behind it. That means, the more celebrity endorsement, the less the scientific evidence. For



77

example, the claims made by celebrities such as Gwyneth Paltrow, Tom Brady, Goldie Hawn, etc. should be 
approached with the greatest of skepticism. For an informative read about this issue check out “Is Gwyneth 
Paltrow Wrong About Everything?” by Timothy Caulfied and “America the Anxious: Why our Search for 
Happiness is Driving us Crazy and How to Find it for Real” by Ruth Whippman.

Activity 5.4: This has been a content heavy module and much of the information may have been new to you. 
Please go through the PowerPoint “What is Treatment?” to review. 

Supplementary Resources 
 ● Wong, M. L. (2002). Evidence-based health promotion: Applying it in practice. Journal of Academic   
  Medicine, 31(5), 656-662. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/12395656
 ● Müller-Riemenschneider, F.,  Bockelbrink, A., Reinhold, T., Rasch, A., Greiner, W., & Willich, S. N.   
  (2008). Long-term effectiveness of behavioural interventions to prevent smoking among children and   
  youth. Tobacco Control, 17(5), 301-302. Retrieved from http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18522963 

Self-Assessment 
 1. The purpose of treatment is to decrease the symptoms of the illness and prevent its causes. 
 2. Standard treatments are usually widely endorsed by well-known celebrities. 
 3. The most important challenge in treating a mental illness is to decide if a medicine or a psychotherapy   
  should be used. 
 4. Advising students and parents about what treatment is best for their mental disorder is an important   
  role a teacher can play. 
 5. The term “nocebo” means that a person has not experienced a placebo response. 
 6. Remission is a term used to describe the symptoms that have returned when a treatment is not working  
  for a person.  

Self-Assessment Answer Key
1) F  2) F 3) F  4) F 5) F  6) F


